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The Hiawatha City Council met in a work session in Conference Room D on the upper level of City Hall on October 14, 2015. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla and Bob Wheeler. Dennis Norton and Dick Olson were absent. Staff present: City Administrator Kim Downs, Finance Director Cindy Kudrna and City Engineer John Bender. Guests: None.
Bruns moved the approval of the agenda, seconded by Rampulla. Motion carried. 
Review and discussion of the first draft of the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) FY2016-FY2020 

City Administrator Downs gave the following introductory overview of the draft Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) FY2016-FY2020:

Some of the projects have been ongoing priorities since 2010, including the I-380 Interchange, planning for a new library, and the Boyson Road Trail from Miller Road to the City Maintenance Facility. Staff continues to work on the fiber connection between fire station and city hall and will open communications with the school districts to see if the City can borrow some conduit. 
During the 2015 Strategic Planning Session, City Council identified six top priorities. The CIP contains these projects along with a couple of additional projects as outlined below: 

	2016
	Updates to the current fire station, upgrading all fire hydrants (five-year plan)

	2017
	Shovel ready park

	2018
	Boyson Road and Tower Terrace Road Interchanges, Loggerhead Road Improvements and Police Department and Community Development Department garage.

	2019
	Replacement of SBA Units for the fire departments, Robins Road Reconstruction Project and 8th Avenue Reconstruction Project

	2020 and after
	Edgewood Road Extension Project and new water tower on Fitzroy Road


Also listed as priorities in the 2015 Strategic Planning Session were the Oakbrook and A’Hearn properties but there is no need to assign a dollar amount in the CIP. 

City staff and City Council held discussion on the possible library expansion project. City Administrator Downs explained the library has been working with Hall Perrine Foundation. This foundation does a lot of work with libraries and they have submitted an application for $750,000.00 toward the project; Hall Perrine should really be the gap funding not the City. Downs said it is too early in the game and the library board will look at applications next week. Downs added the library fundraising pledge is a five-year pledge where participants can donate in one chunk or over the course of five years. 

Downs explained to council, library staff morale is heading down; everyone is on top of each other and at some point, ADA requirements will present an issue. Downs said 117,000 patrons come through the door annually and the library has thousands of circulations; 2015 dropped a little in circulation but not by much. Downs further added the Hiawatha library exceeds many other libraries at the E level at 38 percent per capita.  Council Member Rampulla added the reason our per capita is higher is Hiawatha has more people visiting the library from out of town.
Council Member Bruns stated Dick Olson and Marty asked staff to put options together for the library to show the priority of the project and if a referendum was required or not. Council Member Rampulla commented it might be more cost effective to build a new library.  
Finance Director Kudrna provided a project cost of $4.7 million with the referendum and $1 million in Local Option Sales and Service Tax (LOSST) funding. Kudrna further stated the library thought they could raise $1.2 million. 
Kudrna offered another funding scenario without having to do a referendum: use $450,000 out of General Funds; taking the reserves down to the 20-25 percent level, bond for $700,000 and the library would need to raise $1.8 milling in funding. Kudrna said Moody’s is close to moving the City up to a higher bond rating, increasing bonding level. Kudrna further explained the City had 28 percent General Fund reserves at the end of the fiscal year; currently there is $1.4 million in reserves.
Council Member Rampulla stated the fire department had to go out through a referendum for the new fire station and there is no reason for the library to be treated any different.

Downs informed council the only authority City Council has over the library is how much money the City gives them to budget each year. They choose how to spend it.
Council Member Bruns stated he does not want to touch the General Fund reserves, “I want to support the library but I do not want to dip into the reserves to avoid a referendum.” Bruns added the City does not have the bonding capacity to support the CIP plan so the City should not be trying to pay for something else. Bruns said City Council needs to know the bonding capacity to determine where the money is spent otherwise the City will not have funding for the interchange when it is time.
Downs reiterated the library does require renovation; they are out of room and the number of patrons is not declining. Downs asked council for a firm commitment on the placement of funding for the library expansion project in the CIP. Council Member Bruns said the plan is feasible right now but there is no commitment to a wish list when it consists of projects based on over planned funding.  Downs stated it is going to have to come down to needs, not wants. 

Bruns commented there does not appear to be any fluff in the plan but City Council has been pushing for a limit of $2.5 million in bonding each year. Bruns added using this model, the 2017 CIP needs must be cut in half.
Downs explained the Community Center AV system has to be fixed because many renters want to use their iPads and the projector does not work with these. Downs further explained the Emmons Street repairs project is the drainage project the City pays $100,000 to the railroad for the next four years which council has already committed to.

City Engineer Bender said staff is working on putting together a new cost estimate for the North Center Point Road / Emmons Street / Robins Road Intersection project because the numbers were prepared several years ago and they are no longer accurate. Bender added staff put funding in the CIP to widen Boyson Road and install new signals and cameras until fall with the construction of Boyson Road. Bender said the City could not wait for the Department of Transportation to decide when they are going to move forward with the interchange.
Downs stated the sanitary sewer fund is growing and the Indian Creek Sanitary Sewer project should really be self-sufficient; the City should not have to use General Obligation debt to pay for this project. Mayor Theis felt the City should consider a rate increase. Downs said staff would revisit this discussion with council at a future meeting.

Downs gave an overview of the 2017 CIP funding allocations stating there are quite a few new projects and several older projects shifted further out. Downs said the park security cameras will be paid for with General Fund dollars and LOST dollars; these are necessary because of the vandalism that continues to occur. 

Council Member Bruns requested $2.2 million come out of the 2017 CIP. Downs said the bulk of the 2017 funding is allocated to the fire station and the intersection project and these project have to remain. Bruns noted in order to make firm decisions on the 2017 CIP; City Council needs to know the City’s bonding capacity. Finance Director Kudrna noted Speer Financial would be providing bonding information at the November 4, 2015 council meeting.
City Council and City staff will reconvene further discussion on the CIP on November 9, 2015 per the CIP schedule. This will provide time for Speer Financial to provide necessary information on the City’s bonding capacity.

There being no further discussion, Rampulla moved to adjourn at 6:53 P.M., second by Wheeler. Motion carried.
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